
 The Towers Newsletter 
216 North Main Street, Suffolk VA 23434  

Website: www.suffolkchristian.org  

 
 

 

Thank you to everyone who worked so hard to make Lent, Palm Sunday, 
Holy Week and Easter such a meaningful time in the life of our church. I am 
grateful for the ways that our children, youth, choir, musicians, worship 
leaders and re-enactors led us in worship during this Holy Season. I also 
appreciate those who worked behind the scenes running sound, painting 
backdrops, setting up and rearranging our spaces, preparing food, stuffing and 
hiding Easter eggs, cleaning up, and all of the other things that are crucial but 
often unseen.  THANK YOU! 

  May will also be a busy season in the life of our church.  This month we will 

celebrate Mother’s Day (May 8th), remember those we have lost on 

Memorial Sunday (May 15th), celebrate our graduates (May 22nd), and celebrate Pentecost (May 29th). 

Plan to join us for each of these important services.  

In addition to worship, we will gather for lunch and our second Town Hall meeting on “Where 

we are Now”) on May 1st.  Please sign up on the bulletin board outside the office so that we have 

plenty of lunch for all.  After this meeting, we’ll turn our attention to who God is calling us to be in the 

future and where God is calling us to go. After these two meetings, the Transition Team will develop 

our church and pastoral profiles. Once this is done, we will be ready to begin reaching out to potential 

pastoral candidates.  Please continue to pray that God will direct us every step of the way. 

In the meantime, I’m on the journey with you! 

Rev. Dr. Tracy Hartman 

National Day of Prayer 2022 

On Thursday, May 5, the 71st National Day of Prayer will be observed 
across our land. This year’s theme is “Exalt the Lord, Who Has 
Established Us” which is based on Colossians 2:6-7.  Please spend some 
extra time in prayer on May 5 as we pray in unity across this country 
and even the world.  Let us call on God, praising His glory and 
petitioning Him for the needs of the many, in our land and across the 
globe.  God has promised us that if His people will humble themselves 
and call upon Him and confess, then He will hear our prayer and heal 
our land. May our church be a beacon of light in this city and may our 
country be a beacon of light in the world. 

 

http://www.suffolkchristian.org/


 

A Note from the Transition Team… 
 

After a beautiful Holy Week, it is time to begin the next phase of our Transition Process, “Where are 
we Presently.” 
 

Our next meeting is Sunday, April 24th, immediately following the 11:00 AM Service, in the Baraca 
Room.  Dr. Hartman will share a very informative presentation on the Cultural Trends of Churches 
today and where we are in comparison.  This is a short presentation, and we will not have lunch.  We 
hope everyone can join us. 
 

On Sunday, May 1st, we will continue our regular Town Hall Meetings with lunch and discussions in 
small groups.  The questions for this session are listed below. Copies of the questions and a sign-up 
sheet for lunch are on the bulletin board outside the church office. These questions focus on our 
assets as a church as well as our individual assets.  We will also ask, who or what is there beyond our 
church doors that we may be able to partner with to enhance who we are as a body of Christ.   
 

After the May 1st Town Hall, we will have two more meetings focusing on who God is calling us to be 
and what God is calling us to do moving forward.  After these final Town Hall Meetings, the Transition 
Team will begin writing our Church and Ministerial Profiles. 
 

We continue to ask for your prayers as we proceed through this process.  Your input has been 
invaluable in helping us to understand where we are, where we want to be, and where God is leading 
us. 
 

If anyone has any questions, please do not hesitate to give any one of us a call.  God Bless each of 
you. 
 

The Transition Team  
Dana Bilby, Evelyn Jones, Billy Wyatt, John Kinsey, Curtiss Johnson, Joyce Trump and Vickie Wilson 
 

Town Hall Meeting #3 / May 1, after 11:00 a.m. worship 
Physical Assets: 

· What are the physical assets in our congregation? 
· What are some physical assets that are unique to our congregation? 
· What are some physical assets in our community? 
· What are some of our natural resources? 

 

Institutions: 
· What are some institutions represented in the congregation? 
· What institutions does the congregation itself partner with or do business with? 
· What institutions have something in common with our congregation 

Economic Assets: 
· What does our congregation spend money on? 
· Where does the congregation invest its money? 
· What space does the congregation control that could be rented or charged for? 
· What is something you can make or do that people would pay you for? 

Individual Assets: 
· What are one or two things you can do with your hands? 
· What is something no one in church knows you care about 
· Name a few talents and skills of other people at your table? 

Associations: 
· What groups of people do you connect with in your community? 
· What groups or associations are you part of outside of the congregation? 
· Who is the most famous or powerful person you know personally? 

Please think and pray about these questions over the next few weeks and come ready to share 
your story. 

  

 

 



 

  

 

 

 

  

Reporting on Missions…. 
 
May’s Yellow Envelope Mission:  SCC Scholarship Fund     
The funds donated this month will enable the Scholarship Committee  
to once again award a Suffolk Christian Church Scholarship to someone from  
within our church, pursing higher education in the fall.  In the past our members have given 
generously to this scholarship fund so that financial assistance can be offered to one of our 
very special young people.  We thank you so much for supporting this unique opportunity to 
encourage our youth as they seek to further their education. 
 

Beyond Our Shores: 
*Thank you so much for your generous support of the Ukraine 
Relief Fund.  A total of $1,485.00 was collected and will be sent to 
the CBF Global organization (Cooperative Baptist Fellowship.) You 
can learn more about how this offering will help by visiting cbf.net 
(type Ukraine Response in the search box.) 
 
*Our $500 donation from “Dollars for Supply and Multiply” was 

delivered and physical therapy will begin soon for our young Haitian 
friend. We will update you when we receive news of how he is doing. 
Thank you for continuing to donate your dollars each week to this fund.  

 

Scholarship News! 

The Scholarship Committee is pleased to announce there are 

now 7 scholarships available for our graduating high school 

seniors and current college students! Available are: Mary 

Virginia March Memorial Scholarship, Staley Scholarship, Glen 

L. and Sara A. Heuberger Scholarship,  

Z. Turner Family Memorial Scholarship, Suffolk Christian 

Church Special Mission Scholarship, David A. and Dorothy W. 

Darden and Family Scholarship, and the Suffolk Christian 

Church Elon University Scholarship. Copies of all of the 

scholarships are available in the church office. If you have any 

questions, please contact the church office at 757-539-9182 

or suffolkchristianchurchoffice@gmail.com. You are welcome 

to apply for all of the scholarships that you qualify for! 

Suffolk Christian Church Office Hours: 

Tuesday – Friday, 9:00 am ~ 2:00 pm 

Tracy.Hartman@suffolkchristian.org 

suffolkchristianchurchoffice@gmail.com 

Daenixon@gmail.com 

mailto:suffolkchristianchurchoffice@gmail.com
mailto:Tracy.Hartman@suffolkchristian.org
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A Step Back In Time 

When The Rev. Dr. John Galloway Truitt retired in 1949, he was given a homemade 
quilt/coverlet with all the names of members, families, and circles embroidered on 
it. Dr. Truitt’s granddaughter, Susan Brown, currently has that quilt. She treasures it 

for the beauty and its significance as a family heirloom.  She recently shared 
pictures. Take a look, and you may find one of your family members on it! If you 

would like to see all of the pictures, send an email to 
suffolkchristianchurchoffice@gmail.com, and I will forward them to you. 

mailto:suffolkchristianchurchoffice@gmail.com


 
Deacons Report 

On behalf of the Board of Deacons, we would like to thank everyone who was a part of making 
Holy Week 2022 so very special for our Church.  A lot of planning, hard work, cooperation and love 
went into every phase of the week.   

The week began with bringing back the Palm Sunday walk with neighborhood churches.  Dr. 
Hartman initiated and coordinated this event.  The response from the Churches and their 
Congregations was outstanding.  It was great to see fellow Christians share a love for Christ and 
each other. 

On Maundy Thursday, one of our favorite services returned with the full re-enactment of the 
Lord’s Supper.  Many thanks to Priscilla Bunch and Betty Johnson for directing this program.  A 
new backdrop was added this year which was beautifully hand painted by Sarah Rhodes.  Our cast 
of disciples, Calvin Jones, Jim Thorsen, Jay Baines, Bob James, Jim Goben, John Kinsey, Curtiss 
Johnson, Eddie Hawn, Joe Simmons, Sean Bilby, Terry McGahee, Douglas Parr, and Scotty Wilson 
all portrayed the dignity of each individual they represented.  Dr. Hartman tied it all together in 
her communion message.  To add to the glory of the evening, our musicians, Mary Huber, Elaine 
Abernathy, Dana Bilby and Abigail Bilby performed as shining lights amidst the darkness.   

On Saturday Evening, our youth, led by Priscilla and Sean, shared their talents in a beautiful Easter 
Vigil.  Scriptures were read and stories told by Nathan Wilson, Katherine Wilson, Sarah Rhodes, 
McKenna Myles, and Phoebe Bilby.  Such a beautiful candlelight service and so well done by our 
youth.   

And then the sunrise and the beginning of Resurrection Sunday.  Phoebe took us back to Thursday 
night with “Were you There”, Jim Goben read the Word of God and then the light returned and 
Mary sounded forth on the organ, “Christ the Lord is Risen Today,” and the jubilant Easter 
procession began.  During our service, we were blessed with music from our Youth Handbell Choir 
led by Sean and a beautiful anthem from our Chancel Choir led by Janet Rock.  Vicki Martin 
gracefully read our scripture lesson and Dr. Hartman gave a stirring Easter Message.   

If you missed these beautiful services, thanks to Edie Matthews, Jonathan Martin and Jim Goben, 
our sound technicians, you can watch on You Tube.  The links are on our website.   A big thank you 
to Cheryl Ashcraft for coordinating the beautiful flowers throughout the Church. Thanks to our 
office staff, Dae Nixon, Amy Peterson and volunteer Lisa Carraway for all of the bulletins and 
administrative support. 

As the saying goes, “it takes a village to raise a child.”  Dear friends, we are all children of God and 
the village of Suffolk Christian Church came together to worship our Lord and Savior who died for 
us.  Our sincere thanks to each of you. 

Many Blessings.  

Evelyn Jones, Chair 

 



 

What Christians Can Do About Antisemitism  
We welcome Rabbi Michael Panitz to speak on the subject of "What 
Christians can do about Antisemitism” at 10:00 am May 15 in the Baraca 
Room.  In recent months and years, with increased attacks on synagogues 
in Pittsburgh, Penn., Poway, Calif., Colleyville, Tex., and other 
communities, the need to push back at the advancing tide of antisemitic 
intolerance is growing more and more urgent.  For Jews, remaining visibly 
engaged in the work of building a better society demonstrates our shared 
vital contributions to our community. This involves men and women of 
good faith, who belong to different faith communities, working together.  

 
Rabbi Panitz has spoken to many Christian congregations in the area and even as a guest 
speaker at a SCC deacons’ annual dinner.  At his kind invitation, several deacons and their 
spouses later visited his synagogue for a Shabbat service. 
 
Rabbi at Temple Israel in Norfolk since 1992, he is an adjunct professor of History and Religion 
at Virginian Wesleyan University and adjunct professor of World Languages & Cultures at Old 
Dominion University. He received his Master of Arts and Ph.D. in Jewish Studies from Jewish 
Theological Seminary and has taught at the College of William and Mary, the Jewish Theological 
Seminary of America, St. Peter’s College, and Queens College. Dr. Panitz has authored several 
scholarly publications and is the recipient of the L. D. Britt Community Builders’ Award of 
Eastern Virginia Medical School and the Inter-group Builders Award from the National 
Conference for Community and Justice, among other honors. He is married to Sheila Panitz, and 
they have three children and two grandchildren. 

  



 

  
Afternoon circle will meet on May 2nd at 

11:30 at George's Restaurant for their 

lunch meeting. All are welcome to join us!  

Evening Circle will meet on Monday, May 

2nd. Time is to be determined. 

  

 

Happy Birthday !!!! 
Nancy Setnicky May 1 
Jan Ellis  May 3 
Angela Martin  May 3 
Marilyn Boyce  May 3 
Noah Grandy  May 3 
Jennifer Harry  May 5 
Michael Matthews May 5 
Kyle Griffin  May 5 
Abigail Bilby  May 5 
Teresa Trump  May 6 
Edward Britt, Jr. May 8 
April Benton  May 9 
Mary Parker  May 11 
Bobby Masters May 12 
Steven Keene  May 15 
Parker Bailey  May 19 
Martin Saunders May 21 
Jane Arthur  May 22 
Tracy Bailey  May 24 
Lynn Pope  May 24 
Glenn Harrell  May 26 
Barbara Taylor  May 26 
Phœbe Bilby  May 27 
Ashley Benton  May 30 
Shirley Talbert  May 30 
Mack Wright  May 31 

  

Game Nights 

6:45 PM 

May 13 

May 27 

Find us on: 
www.suffolkchristian.org 

Facebook 
YouTube 

Grief Support Group:  Pastor Tracy is 

offering a grief support grief on Wednesday 

afternoons at 3:30 p.m. We’ll be working 

through the book, “Understanding Your 

Grief,” by Alan Wolfelt and supporting each 

other as we journey through our own grief.  

Even if your loss is not recent, you are 

welcome. Please email Tracy at 

tracy.hartman@suffolkchristian.org if you 

would like to attend.   

 
In lieu of flowers, two new plantings were recently donated to the Memorial Prayer 
Garden.  The new Encore azaleas were given by Everett and Nancy Gaston and Charles 
and Peggy Gaston in memory of John C. "Jack" Harry and Margaret Harry Heuberger. A 
dedication of the plants will be held on April 24th in the garden attended by Harry and 
Gaston family members and close friends.  Both families wish to thank Jim Goben, 
Chairman of the House of Worship Committee, for all his assistance in completing this 
project. 

 

MEALS ON WHEELS – Anyone interested 
in volunteering to deliver Meals on 
Wheels, please contact Kitty Martin to 
find out more information! (Call the office 
for her contact information) 

mailto:tracy.hartman@suffolkchristian.org


 
 

Donations to the Memorial Fund in memory of Alan Felton have been given 
by Marcia Gray, Sue Rimasse, Sunny Dixon, Pam Woody, Sue Nichols, Nancy 
White, Audrey Johnson, Brian L. Todd and Family, Mike and Cheryl White, 

Garland and LaClaire Anderson and Family, Buddy and Carol Felton Pence and 
Family, Marcus Felton and Family, Johnny Felton, Beth and Ron Goodwin and 

Family, Anita and Dewitt Holland and Family, Margaret “Billie” Harry 
 

A donation to the Food Pantry in memory of Alan Felton  
has been given by Nancy L. Ballard 

 

A donation to the Memorial Brick walkway in memory of  
Earl Martin has been given by the Board of Deacons  

of Suffolk Christian Church 
 

A donation to the Building Fund in memory of Forrest Cathey has been 
given by Chip and Janine Joyner 

 

A donation to the Memorial Fund in memory of Forrest Cathey has been 
given by Darden Watt Jones, Jr. 

 

A donation to the Memorial Fund in memory of Irvin Salmon has been 
given by Floyd and Kyle White 

 

A donation to the Building Fund in memory of Irvin Salmon has been given 
by Chip and Janine Joyner 

 

A donation to Care and Concern in memory of Irvin Salmon has been given 
by Tommy and Jane Arthur 

 

A donation to the Building Fund in memory of John Sharrett has been given 
by Chip and Janine Joyner 

 

A donation to the Building Fund in memory of Mary Ellen Sims has been 
given by Chip and Janine Joyner 

 

 A donation to the Memorial Garden in memory of Nancy Crutchlow Best 
Coley has been given by Joyce H. Trump 

 

A donation to the Memorial Garden in memory of Nather Crutchlow Gray 
has been given by Joyce H. Trump 

 

A donation to the Memorial Fund in memory of Mildred S. Stone has been 
given by Frank and Bobbie Piland 

 

A donation to the Memorial Garden in memory of William Richard “Rick” 
Savage, IV has been given by Joyce H. Trump 



 

  

A Memorial Garden Fund has been established 

within the Memorial Fund. Any donations made to 

this garden fund will go directly to the upkeep and 

future plantings in the garden.  If you would like to 

give to this fund through a donation or a memorial, 

please be sure to designate this fund on your check 

or envelope.  Thank you. 

Ukraine Relief: $1,585.00 (to date) 



 

 

Graduation time is quickly approaching.  If you have a child graduating from high 
school or college this year, please send their information to Priscilla Bunch via text 
or email @ pbunch121@gmail.com by Sunday, May 8th . 

 

  

May 22nd  

On Sunday, May 22nd, we will be honoring our graduates during the 11:00 am 
worship service.  If you are graduating this year from high school or college, please 
plan to attend.  Graduates: please wear your cap and gowns.  We will meet in the 
West Memorial Bible Class at 10:45 am.  

 

June 26th – 30th 

Dinner - 5:30 pm 

VBS 6:00 – 8:00 pm 

Mark your calendars now for our annual Vacation Bible School. Adults: 
Please pray how you can help this year. Children: Start inviting your 
friends to come along with you for fun and fellowship. 

mailto:pbunch1@charter.net


 

 

 

 

Day 1: Proverbs 13:20    Day 16:  Romans 12:18-21 

Day 2: Proverbs 16:28    Day 17: 1 Corinthians 1:1-8 

Day 3: Proverbs 17:17    Day 18: Luke 6:27-31 

Day 4: Proverbs 18:24    Day 19: 1 John 4:7-8 

Day 5: Proverbs 22:24-25   Day 20: Romans 12:9-10 

Day 6: Proverbs 27:5-6    Day 21: Colossians 3:12-14 

Day 7: Proverbs 27:9    Day 22: Philippians 2:1-4 

Day 8: Proverbs 27:17    Day 23: 2 Corinthians 13:11 

Day 9: Ecclesiastes 4:9-12   Day 24: Romans 15:5-7 

Day 10: John 15:12-14    Day 25: John 17:20-23 

Day 11: 1 Thessalonians 5:11   Day 26: 1 Corinthians 1:10 

Day 12: Romans 12:15-17   Day 27: 1 John 4:11-12 

Day 13: Job 6:14    Day 28: Romans 12:13-14 

Day 14: 1 Peter 4:8-10    Day 29: 1 John 4:19-21 

Day 15: Hebrews 10:24-25   Day 30: Ephesians 4:1-6 

Day 31: Proverbs 31:25-31 

 

I encourage you to read the scripture each day and meditate for 10 minutes on the scripture you have 
just read.  Enjoy each day to the fullest! 

 

 

 

  



 

 

 

 

2022 Easter Flowers  

Spray On Inside Front Column is in loving memory of Austin Albro Ellis and Fannie Brinkley Ellis 

given by Jan Ellis and Family 

 

Spray On Inside Front Column is in loving memory of Rachel Duke Ellis and Robert Henry Ellis 

given by Jan Ellis and Family 

 

Huntboard Arrangement is in loving memory of Jenny Smith given by Aubrey Smith 

 

Second Floor Foyer is in loving memory of Jack Byrd and Pamela Conklin given by Eloise Byrd 

and Robin Huffman 

 

South Vestibule Arrangement Credenza Arrangement is in loving memory of Margaret Heuberger 

and Jack Harry given by Billie and Family   

 

South Vestibule Arrangement Next To Christian Ed Office is in loving memory of William T. and 

Betty Brantley, Earl Barrett and Amy Barrett McGahee, and Byrdie and Lycurgus Barrett  

given by Betty Jo Brantley Nuckols and Marion Barrett Murphy 

 

Wreath Outside Office Door is in loving memory of Richard Saunders, Abram and Edla Norfleet, 

Percy and Ida Saunders, William Norfleet, Robert Norfleet, Marianna and Bob Whitley, and 

Clifton Saunders given by Margaret Saunders 

 

North Entrance Floral Spray is in loving memory of Beverly C. and Janie Aston given by The Family 

 

North Entrance Floral Spray is in loving memory of Ron Aston and Kathy Aston Parker given by 

The Family 

 

South Outside Entrance Floral Spray is in loving memory of Zechariah and Mamie Lee Turner and 

Anna Goode Turner 

 

Front Outside Floral Spray is in loving memory of Romeo and Lucille Jones given by Jim and Wanda 

 

Front Outside Floral Spray is in loving memory of James D. and  Pandora Thorsen given by Jim and 

Wanda 

 

North Vestibule Arrangement is in loving memory of Lisa Noel and Mike Jacobs given by David, 

Barbara, Greg, and Michaela 

 

Pascal Candle is in loving memory of Sylvia Barnes Bilby and Paulette Lassiter Cherry given by 

The Bilby Family 

 

  



 

 

Easter Lilies In Loving Memory of: 

Katherine Everlena Ellis given by Jan Ellis and Family 

Mary Virginia Ellis Vick given by Jan Ellis and Family 

Bill and Jane Ellis given by Jan Ellis and Family 

Lena Ann Ellis given by Jan Ellis and Family 

Herbert and Jo Ann Briggs given by Sharon and Jimmy Fanny 

Charles Johnson given by Audrey Johnson 

Parents - Elwood and Georgie Lee Gayle and Brothers – James Gayle, 

Frank Gayle, and Richard Gayle given by Mack and Brenda  

Parents – Thomas and Evelyn Wright and Sister – Betty Hamlett given bv Mack and Brenda 

Our Parents, Leslie and Evelyn Nelms given by Vicki and Les 

My Husband, James Kenneth Martin, Jr. (Kenny) given by Vicki Nelms Martin 

Harold Jordan Lankford given by The Bilby Family 

Jim D. Hartman given by Jay and Tracy Hartman 

Loved Ones, given by Claudia Salmon 

Loved Ones, given by Claudia Salmon 

Pearl and Eddie Kinsey given by John and Ginnie Kinsey 

Elizabeth and Horton Walker given by John and Ginnie Kinsey 

Corey Achstein given by John and Ginnie Kinsey 

Clyde Allen Burford given by Sarah Burford 

Margaret Virginia Herring given by Sarah Burford 

Ann O. Ralph given by Bobby, Wendy, Art and Conner 

R. E., Geneva, and Bobby Johnson given by Marion Johnson and Family 

Warren, Emma, and Larry Rountree given by Marion Johnson and Family 

Danny Goben, Kate Brown, and Toby Crowson given by Jim and Carman 

Jeffrey M. Halley given by Mom and Dad 

David W. Halley given by Mom and Dad 

Bud and Mary Jane Writtenberry given by Calvin and Evelyn 

Jobie and Marie Jones given by Calvin and Evelyn 

Helen and Guy Haslett given by The Family 

Mother, Marian Bradley given by Nick and Patty Allen 

Mother, Elinor Steiner given by Nick and Patty Allen 

 

Easter Lilies in Honor of: 

Jane Dailey given by Audrey Johnson 

Carmen and Michael Halley given by John and Ginnie Kinsey 

J. M., Gwynne, Jody, Steve, Charlie, Summer, and Lucca given by John and Janet 

James and Martha Hartman and Vi Kemp given by Jay and Tracy Hartman 

Jim, Lindsay, and Emma given by Carman 

Reverend Michael and Carmen Halley given by Sarah Burford  

Christie, William, and Jay given by Sarah Burford 

Penny and Chuck Jordan given by Nick and Patty Allen 

  



 

 

 


